    THE ZONING COMMISSION
Town of New Fairfield
New, Fairfield, CT 06812
SPECIAL MEETING
MINUTES
May 2, 2022
7:30pm
Virtual meeting via Zoom
Present: John Moran (Chairman), Stephen Hanrahan, Tomas Kavaliauskas (Alternate), Mark Lamanna, Jane Landers, and Kevin Van Vlack.  Absent: Gary Mummert (Alternate). Town Officials Present: Zoning Enforcement Officer Evan White, First Selectman Pat Del Monaco, Selectman Lori Beninson, Selectman Khris Hall, Superintendent of Schools Dr. Pat Cosentino, Director of Business and Operations Dr. Rich Sanzo, Town Counsel David Grogins and Neil Marcus (Cohen and Wolf), Town Engineer Tony Iadarola, Fire Chief Bruce Taylor, BOF Chairman Wes Marsh, BOF members Mark Beninson, Thora Perkins and Claudia Willard, BOE members Kathy Baker, Kimberly LaTourette, Any Johnson, Stephanie Strazza and Ed Sbordone, Permanent Building Committee Chairman Don Kellogg, PBC members Paul Boniello and Ed Sbordone, Planning Commission Chairman Cynthia Ross-Zweig and Planning Commission member Dylan White. 
Also present were Scott Pellman (Colliers), Chris Cardany (Langan Engineering) and Christine O’Hare JCJ Architecture. 
Director of Business and Operations for the BOE Dr. Rich Sanzo explained the rules and regulations for virtual meetings. 
Call to Order: Chairman John Moran called the meeting to order at 7:31 pm and explained that the purpose of this meeting was to discuss the Site Plan for 302 Ball Pond Road. He noted that the applicant will make a presentation followed by questions from the Board members and then public participation on this item only. He noted that this meeting will adjourn by 10:00pm and another special meeting will be scheduled in the near future if the issue is not resolved at this meeting. 
Business Items
SI-22-14 Site Plan for 302 Ball Pond Road- For the construction of a new parking lot for school buses with small bus dispatch building and associated site improvements including; parking and vehicle maneuvering areas; grading; storm drainage; utility connections; fencing; with screening. Section 3.1.2 (A+B) pursuant to section 8.5.1 (A+B). Applicant- Town of New Fairfield. 
Permanent Building Committee Chairman Don Kellogg spoke on behalf of the Applicant, Town of New Fairfield regarding the proposed bus lot for the northwest corner of Consolidated School. He spoke of the extensive research done by the members of the PBC and how they researched no less than eight potential locations for the bus lot. It was determined that the other sites had many challenges and that 302 Ball Pond Road would be the only feasible location for the bus lot taking into account cost, safety and logistic feasibility. The plan for this site in the northwest corner would leave over half of the footprint and driveway and front lot available for future development. It would also be the only site that would qualify the town for State reimbursement. He noted that the PBC has unanimously recommended 302 Ball Pond Road for the bus lot. 
Chris Cardany from Langan Engineering showed pictures and designs from the proposed lot at 302 Ball Pond. 
Members of the Zoning Commission asked questions of the engineers and specifically concerning the challenges of the other sites that were researched for the bus lot. There was a brief discussion of how the bus traffic with proposed site would affect other roads and businesses in town. 
Attorney Neil Marcus (Cohen and Wolf) spoke of an opinion letter and noted that no special permit is necessary for this bus lot. He spoke of how the current Zoning Regulations affect the application and noted that this site is zoned for educational purposes which includes a bus lot. He clarified that the role of Town Counsel is only to say whether or not it was permissible and not whether it is the best option. 
Town Engineer Tony Iadarola spoke of the footprint of the bus lot and spoke of what needs to be updated on the property in order to accommodate the buses. 
Many members of the public spoke both in favor and opposed to the location of 302 Ball Pond for the bus lot. PBC Chairman Don Kellogg showed plans for putting the bus lot at the current high school site and the many challenges that make the high school site not feasible. 
Kevin Van Vlack made a motion to continue the application for SI-22-14 Site Plan for 302 Ball Pond Road to a future date. Jane Landers seconded the motion. 
	Steve Hanrahan
	yes

	Jane Landers
	yes

	Mark Lamanna
	yes

	John Moran
	yes

	Kevin Van Vlack
	yes


Adjournment
Kevin Van Vlack made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 10:01 pm. Steve Hanrahan seconded the motion. All in favor
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